
Please note: In addition to the text and vote counts of the official actions taken by the Commission, these minutes may contain 

summaries of comments that were made and discussions that took place at the meeting.  Such summaries are not intended to be a 

verbatim account of the meeting. 
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Advisory Neighborhood Commission 1C 

Adams Morgan 

Minutes of May 4, 2016 

 

 

I. Call to Order and Introduction of the Commissioners 

A regularly scheduled meeting of Advisory Neighborhood Commission 1C was held on May 4, 2016 at 

Maryôs Center. Chair Guthrie called the meeting to order at 7:04 pm.  More than 70 members of the public 

attended. In attendance were Commissioners Hector Huezo (1C02), Ted Guthrie (1C03), Gabriela Mossi 

(1C04), Alan Gambrell (1C05), Billy Simpson (1C06), Wilson Reynolds (1C07), and JonMarc Buffa (1C08) 

were in attendance.  

 

II. DC Board of Elections presentation. 

Pamela Champ with the DC Board of Elections provided information about the upcoming primary election 

on June 14 and the general election on November 8, including dates for early voting and registration.  

She explained primaries are closed in DC so voters must be registered with either the Democratic, 

Republican, or D.C. Statehood Green Party to vote in a primary election in DC. She announced that 

forms for registering to vote, changing address, or applying to vote absentee as well as a demonstration 

voting machine were set up in the next room. Ms. Champ also listed locations where people could 

register to vote (Department of Motor Vehicle offices, libraries, and police stations) and gave the 

deadlines for registration by mail. She also referred people to the DC Board of Elections website at 

dcboee.org for more information.  

  

III. Officersô Reports 

a. Chairôs Report  

Chair Guthrie encouraged people to participate in the Say Their Names event to be held on May 21 

at 11 am at Walter Pierce Park to honor those buried in the two cemeteries that are on the property 

that now encompasses Walter Pierce Park. Chair Guthrie said it is a very moving experience that 

recognizes those who are buried there, some of whom were once slaves, and whose graves were 

not treated well.  

 

  b. Secretaryôs Report 

          i. Minutes for April 6, 2016 meeting 

Secretary Simpson moved to approve the minutes for the April 6, 2016 monthly ANC 1C meeting. 

Commissioner Huezo seconded the motion that then passed by a vote of 5 to 0. (Commissioners 

Mossi and Buffa had not yet arrived.)  

 

     c. Treasurerôs Report   

i. Quarterly Report for Q2 of FY2016 

Treasurer Gambrell moved to adopt the second quarter report for fiscal year 2016 for ANC 1C that 

had been circulated to Commissioners. Commissioner Simpson seconded the motion. Treasurer 

Gambrell provided a brief overview of amounts spent and received and the balance in the account. 

Commissioners then adopted the report by a vote of 5 to 0.  
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IV. Commissioner Announcements and May Committee Meeting Agendas 

¶ Noting Commissioner Seiwellôs absence, Chair Guthrie announced that the ABC and Public 

Safety Committee would meet on May 11 at 7 pm at the Ontario Building at 2853 Ontario Road. 

He noted that the Marie Reed Rec Center will be closed in coming months due to construction 

and that the ABC meeting will be held in various locations in the community. He said this monthôs 

agenda would include the monthly police report and consideration of alcohol license renewals.  

¶ Noting that Commissioner Buffa had not yet arrived, Chair Guthrie announced that the agenda for 

the May 18 meeting of the Planning, Zoning, and Transportation Committee would include a 

proposed development at 2412 18th Street and a project at 2005 Kalorama Road. Commissioner 

Gambrell added that the PZT Committee would also be discussing a resolution requesting that 

the Department of Consumer and Regulatory Affairs put the PIVS tracking system back online. 

¶ Commissioner Huezo announced that the Public Services and the Environment Committee would 

hold a combined meeting with the Planning, Zoning, and Transportation Committee at Maryôs 

Center on May 18. He said the agenda would include continued discussion on Unity Park and the 

commitments made by Line DC Hotel. He added that representatives from Washington Gas have 

been invited to come to discuss a leak that occurred on 16th Street in January. He also said the 

Young Playwrights Theater will be applying for a grant in May or June.  

¶ Chair Guthrie noted that the PZT and the PSE Committees would both meet on May 18 at Maryôs 

Center.   

¶ Commissioner Simpson said that those who were attending the meeting to discuss the Line DC 

Hotel settlement agreement could pick up a copy of the redlined version of the settlement 

agreement at the back table.  

¶ Commissioner Gambrell thanked Councilmember Nadeauôs office for assistance in setting up a 

meeting with the Department of Consumer and Regulatory Affairs staff on the basement/cellar 

zoning issue.  

¶ Commissioner Huezo announced that a monthly clean-up of Kalorama Triangle would be held on 

Saturday, May 14 at 10 am. He also introduced and welcomed a high school student who was 

attending the meeting to learn about local government. Commissioner Huezo thanked Mayor 

Bowserôs office for including Adams Morgan in ñalley paloozaò repairs.  

¶ Commissioner Gambrell noted that Ben Case of Mayor Bowserôs office was moving on to DCRA, 

and he thanked Ben for all his work in assisting ANC 1C.  

 

 

V. Public Announcements / Comments  

¶ Kristen Barden, Executive Director of the Adams Morgan Partnership BID, announced that their 

summer concert series featuring a variety of music would be starting on Saturday, May 7 in front 

of the BB&T Bank.  She also announced that free movie nights will be held at the Marie Reed 

field on Tuesday nights from May 17 to June 21; and that Bike to Work day on Friday, May 20 

would include a pit stop in Unity Park. She said the pit stop would be sponsored by Washington 

Area Bicycle Association, City Bikes, and Bicycle Space. Finally, Ms. Barden noted that BIDs in 

DC have to be renewed every 5 years and that the public hearing on renewal of the Adams 

Morgan BID would be held on June 21 at 4 pm at 441 4th Street, NW.  

¶ A representative from The Equal Rights Center informed the group about resources available on 

the Centerôs website related to discrimination in housing and she provided materials on the back 

table.  
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¶ Elizabeth Horen of Councilmember Nadeauôs staff noted the meeting with DCRA on the 

basement/cellar issue. She said it was a good meeting but not the end of the conversation and 

thanked Commissioner Gambrels for his help on this matter. Ms. Horen also said the public 

safety event for Ward 1 that was held the last week of April had great police and community 

participation.  Finally, she said the Council will soon be wrapping up work on the DC budget.  

¶ Benedicte Aubrun reported that the developer of 1848 Biltmore Street would be making salvage 

materials available, as promised, on Friday, May 6. She said they will be putting wooden doors, 

handrails, and equipment outside in front of the property.   

¶ Ben Case with Mayor Bowserôs Office of Community Relations and Services confirmed that this 

would be his last meeting as the Mayorôs liaison, but he said he lives in Ward 1 and will still be 

around. He thanked the Adams Morgan community for its support and partnership over the past 

year and a half. He also announced upcoming InnoMAYtion events to highlight ideas from local 

entrepreneurs.  He also announced that the Mayor will be marching in the Funk Parade on 

Saturday May 7 and those who wish to march with the Mayor should meet in front of the Howard 

Theater at 3 pm.  

 

 

VI. Scheduled Business  

      a. ABC and Public Safety Committee 

i.  Alcohol License Application for the Line DC Hotel.  

Commissioner Simpson moved that ANC 1C adopt a settlement agreement with the Line DC 

Hotel related to its alcohol license application. Commissioner Guthrie seconded the motion. 

Commissioner Simpson explained that the two issues remaining from last monthôs discussions 

had been worked out and that copies of a redline draft settlement agreement showing changes 

were available on the back table. He said the draft includes some minor clarifications as well as 

more significant changes related to the type of activities the hotel would be permitted to host. 

Commissioner Simpson explained that other hotels run by the Sydell Group offer events that are 

open to members of the community. He said that the Commission heard from people in this 

community who would like to participate in events at the Line DC Hotel, so language was added 

to the draft settlement agreement to allow that to happen. Commissioner Simpson also said that 

the entertainment provisions of the agreement were strengthened and clarified in the revised 

draft. Finally, he said that all parties agreed to revisit the noise provisions once the rooftop is 

constructed and noise levels can be tested from nearby residences.  

 

The discussion was then opened for comments from the public with a request that comments be 

related to the alcohol license.  

 

Commissioner Huezo asked whether it would violate the Kalorama Citizensô Associationôs 

constitution to sign the settlement agreement since the hotel is not within KCAôs boundaries. He 

said he would not want to support an agreement that violated their constitution. Commissioner 

Simpson noted that the Kalorama Citizensô Association has taken the position that both sides of 

their boundary streets are within their boundaries. Commissioner Huezo said the physical location 

of the hotel is on Euclid not on Columbia Road. Commissioner Simpson noted that a corner of the 

property is on Columbia Road and that is what the hotel is using for its address. Commissioner 

Simpson also said he thinks neighborhood associations actually have the right to weigh in on any 

alcohol license issues.  
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Denis James, President of the KCA, said that KCA has been party to alcohol license settlement 

agreements throughout the neighborhood when the affected area around an establishment, as 

defined by the ABC Board, touches the KCA membership. He said the hotel will be a large 

establishment with a large open roof and the affected area should include areas across either 

street.  

 

A neighbor who lives on Champlain Street asked Commissioner Reynolds about outreach on this 

issue saying that he did not receive a flier on it. He said there are people in his building who donôt 

have internet access and asked that in the future notice about meetings be posted on the door of 

his building. Commissioner Reynolds noted that he had informed this constituent by email and 

said he has tried in the past to post notices on the door, but the building management objects. 

The neighbor said he can hear the construction at the hotel going on now and expects more 

noise going forward. Commissioner Reynolds encouraged the neighbor to let him know about 

problems with the construction site.  

 

Another neighbor said that the hotel has made certain commitments to the community that are to 

be fulfilled within 10 days of when the hotel receives its alcohol license, but nothing has 

happened with that agreement. Commissioner Simpson replied that the agreement this neighbor 

was referencing is a private agreement between a group of nearby residents and business 

owners and the hotel. He said ANC 1C is not a party to that agreement and doesnôt have a role in 

seeking its enforcement.  He said that if the parties to the agreement donôt feel that it is being 

followed, they would need to take private action to get it enforced. Commissioner Guthrie added 

that completing this settlement agreement may trigger the timing for the group to pursue action on 

their private agreement. 

 

A neighbor thanked Commissioner Reynolds for providing regular updates on ANC matters. She 

asked about the noise tests at neighborsô homes. Commissioner Simpson said they will be 

looking for volunteers, if she is interested in participating. He said the hotel will reach out to ANC 

1C once the rooftop is built and they will be looking for a handful of neighbors who are willing to 

participate in the tests.  

 

Benedicte Aubrun asked about the possibility of using a light instead of a whistle to call taxis. 

Commissioner Simpson said the challenge with that issue is that the ABC Board is not focused 

on issues unrelated to alcohol licenses.   

 

Another neighbor volunteered to participate in the sound test. She said the agreement looks 

reasonable and urged the Commissioners to vote to adopt it.  

 

Another neighbor also supported the agreement. He added that he also lives on Champlain and 

has received notices about meetings. He also said he will volunteer for the sound test.  

 

Chris Otten said that if ANC 1C is the arbiter of what is happening with the hotelôs alcohol license 

application, it will eliminate the ability of other neighbors to protest it.  He said this is a problem 

because neighbors did not receive notice about the draft settlement agreement. He also said 

there are problems with the construction site including dust, noise, a lack of screening, and lack 

of accessibility to the sidewalk. He said the separate agreement entered into by neighbors is not 

being honored; there were no noise studies done at beginning of the project; and, that there is no 

sign posted at the construction site saying what the project is.  
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Commissioner Simpson said that he has posted notices to the Adams Morgan listserv about 

deliberations on the settlement agreement a dozen times or more. He said a draft agreement was 

posted on the ANC 1C website several months ago and that printed copies of the draft were 

distributed at the April ANC 1C meeting when the Commission took public comments on the 

issue. Commissioner Simpson said the reality is that the hotel has a right to apply for an alcohol 

license and that the Commissioners are using the timeframe provided by the application process 

to negotiate with the hotel. He said they have worked to achieve solid restrictions, including 

restrictions on hours, events, and noise, and that it is probably the most thorough settlement 

agreement they have done yet.  

 

Commissioner Gambrell said he is not on the ABC and Public Safety Committee, but he has 

looked at the settlement agreement drafts. He said the Committee has worked hard on the 

agreement, the hotel has cooperated, and he is optimistic about the outcome.  

 

Commissioner Guthrie said he thinks the settlement agreement contains reasonable protections 

for the community.  

 

Another neighbor said that participation is a two-way street and that residents have a 

responsibility to make an effort to get on email lists and not just wait for Commissioners to contact 

them. She said Commissioners have done so much work on this and that people can make an 

effort to get involved.  

 

Commissioner Reynolds thanked all the neighbors who have sent him emails, photos, and videos 

of all the projects on Champlain Street.  He said he forwards them to the appropriate DC 

agencies inviting the agencies to come and see some of the problems. He said residentsô 

diligence helps him demonstrate where there are problems.   

 

A neighbor asked whether Public Space has been responsive. Commissioner Reynolds said they 

have been and reiterated that he appreciates it when residents send information that helps make 

the case for action.   

 

Commissioner Huezo echoed Commissioner Reynoldsô comments about receiving input from 

residents and encouraged people to make use of available resources, acknowledging that some 

people do not have internet access.   

 

Commissioner Guthrie said he has been impressed with the spirit and approach of the hotel 

representatives on the settlement agreement.   

 

Commissioners then voted 5 to 0, with 1 Commissioner abstaining, to adopt the settlement 

agreement for the Line DC Hotel alcohol license (Commissioner Buffa had arrived).  

 

 (text of the settlement agreement follows starting on the next page) 
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